Res. 2008 Feb 27;8:48. doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-8-48

- Gil-Diaz C. Spain's record organ donations: mining moral conviction. *Camb Q Healthc Ethics.* 2009 Summer;18(3):256–61. doi: 10.1017/ S0963180109090410
- Bilgel F. The impact of presumed consent laws and institutions on deceased organ donation. *Eur J Health Econ.* 2012 Feb;13(1):29–38. doi: 10.1007/s10198-010-0277-8
- 28. Secretary of Health, Republic of the Philippines. Administrative Order 2002-124. Manila: Department of Health; 2002.
- 29. Secretary of Health, Republic of the Philippines. Administrative Order 2010-0018. Manila: Department of Health; 2010 Jun 23.
- Chan D. Foreigners barred from receiving organ transplants in Philippines [Internet]. Sikhspectrum.com. 2008 Jul [cited 2014 Jun 11]; Issue 32. Available from: http://www.sikhspectrum.com/2008/07/ foreigners-barred-from-receiving-organ-transplants-in-philippines/#/0
- Bagayaua G. Organ trade continues despite ban on transplantation to foreigners [Internet]. *Cbsnews.com.* 2009 Mar 8 [cited 2014 Jun 11]. Available from:http://www.abs-cbnnews.com/special-report/03/08/09/ organ-trade-continues-despite-ban-transplantation-foreigners
- 32. Padilla BS. Regulated compensation for kidney donors in the Philippines. *Curr Opin Organ Transplant*. 2009 Apr;14(2):120–3.
- 33. Donate Life America. National Donor Designation Report Card (2011).
- Locke JE, Montgomery RA, Warren DS, Subramanian A, Segev DL. Renal transplant in HIV positive patients: long term outcomes and risk factors for graft loss. *Arch Surg.* 2009 Jan;144(1):83–6. doi: 10.1001/

archsurg.2008.508

- 35. Locke JE, Segev DL. Renal transplantation in HIV positive recipients. *Curr Infect Dis Rep.* 2010 Jan;12(1):71–5. doi: 10.1007/s11908-009-0078-3
- Stock PG, Roland ME. Evolving clinical strategies for transplantation in the HIV-positive recipient. *Transplantation*. 2007 Sep 15;84(5):563–71.
- 37. Stock PG, Barin B, Murphy B, Hanto D, Diego JM, Light J, Davis C, Blumberg E, Simon D, Subramanian A, Millis JM, Lyon GM, Brayman K, Slakey D, Shapiro R, Melancon J, Jacobson JM, Stosor V, Olson JL, Stablein DM, Roland ME. Outcomes of kidney transplantation in HIV infected recipients. *N Engl J Med.* 2010 Nov 18;363(21):2004–14. doi: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1001197
- Salaverria LB. One Filipino gets HIV virus every 1.5 hours, group says. *Philippine Daily Inquirer*[Internet]. 2013 Aug 28 [cited 2014 Jun 11]. Available from: http://newsinfo.inquirer.net/476453/one-filipino-gets-hiv-virus-every-1-5-hours-group-says#ixzz2vh247ANt
- UNICEF/Philippines. HIV/AIDS: Issue: The risks of HIV infection among children remains high [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2014 Jun 11]. Available from: http://www.unicef.org/philippines/hivaids.html#.Ux-FJ15CF3Y
- 40. Muller E, Kahn D, Mendelson M. Renal transplantation between HIVpositive donors and recipients. *NEngIJMed*. 2010 Jun 17;362(24):2336–7. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc0900837
- Nuffield Council on Bioethics. *Human bodies: donation for medicine and research* [Internet]. London: The Nuffield Council; 2011[cited 2014 Jun 18]. Available from: http://www.nuffieldbioethics.org/sites/default/files/Donation\_full\_report.pdf

# Reaching self-sufficiency in deceased organ donation in Asia: harsh realities and ethical concerns

#### MUSTAFA AL-MOUSAWI

Consultant Surgeon and Head, Kuwait Organ Procurement, Hamed Al-Esa Organ Transplant Centre, P.O. Box 288, 13003-Safat KUWAIT e-mail: drmosawi@yahoo.com

Although trials to exchange failing human organs with new ones started in the beginning of the past century, the first breakthrough came in December 1954, when the first successful kidney transplant between identical twins was performed in Boston, USA, by Dr Joseph Murray. Since then transplantation has come a long way to be recognised as the treatment of choice for thousands of new patients afflicted yearly with organ failure around the world.

The World Health Organisation (WHO) estimates indicate that over a million transplants are required every year to satisfy the global need, but the actual number of transplants does not exceed one hundred thousands, ie only 10% of the need (1). There are many causes for this disparity including economic, social, and organisational factors but shortage of organs is the restricting factor in many parts of the world. Needless to say that in Asia this disparity is most obvious (1,2).

## Sources for organs

Organs come from two sources: living and deceased human beings. Living donors are limited to donating either one of double organs (kidney) or part of a single organ such as the liver, whereas multiple organs and tissues can be recovered from a single deceased donor allowing multiple transplants from one source. In the developed world, both sources are used to the maximum in order to decrease the gap between availability and demand for organs, leading to high rates of transplantation of various organs, especially in Europe and North America.

On the other hand, deceased donation is uncommon in Asia and the majority of transplants are limited to organs that can be obtained from living donors. This limitation has severely affected both number and type of transplants performed.

### **Consequences of organ shortage**

The success of transplantation in saving lives and improving its quality has increased demand for organs and created an illegal and unregulated market in many parts of the world. WHO estimates that 10% of all kidney transplants in the world come from paid donors.

These practices are more common in regions with a shortage of deceased organ donors when living donors cannot satisfy the need. An abundance of poor and vulnerable people in many Asian countries, willing to sell their kidneys (3,4) in return for a few thousand dollars, created a wave of transplant tourism since the 1980s. A large number of patients, from well off countries, travel to countries such as India, Pakistan and the Philippines to buy kidneys from vendors and intermediaries. These organised

organ sales were facilitated by doctors, hospitals and even travel agents, and sometimes by governments. In Iran, kidney sale was regulated by the government, and vendors were paid officially in order to satisfy the need for kidneys.

In China, executed prisoners became the source of multiple organs, such as heart, liver, and kidneys, against international regulations which do not consider prisoners sentenced to death in a position to give consent for organ donation. Many, if not most, of these organs were sold to wealthy patients from the Middle East, South East Asia, and Europe (5).

## **Declaration of Istanbul and WHO guidelines**

In response to the spread of these unethical practices, the need arose for an international move, which was spearheaded by The Transplantation Society with support from the International Society of Nephrology and WHO.

Several meetings were held in different countries which culminated in a large meeting held in Istanbul in 2008. In this meeting, 152 participants from 78 countries agreed on a set of principles opposing organ trafficking, transplant tourism, and commercialism.

The Declaration of Istanbul (Dol) (6) was soon endorsed by the majority of transplant and nephrology organisations around the world. A custodian group (Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group, DICG) was formed to follow up the implementation of Dol around the world. Since the declaration, new laws and regulations came into effect aiming at putting an end to transplant tourism with success stories in many countries (7).

In addition, WHO introduced a set of guiding principles on organ transplantation outlining an ethical and acceptable framework for transplantation of human organs. These principles were endorsed by the sixty-third World Health Assembly in May 2010, in Resolution WHA 63.22 (8).

Both Dol and WHO recommended maximising donation from the deceased as an alternative to organ trafficking and commercial transplantation (9).

## Organ shortage in Asia

Although organ shortage is a global problem, it is worse in Asia. Data published by WHO's Global Observatory (1) indicate that in most Asian countries the number of organs transplanted per million population (pmp) is between 2.5 and 9.9 compared to over 50 in most European countries.

A good number of kidney transplants are performed in Asia (10) indicating that infrastructure for transplant services is available; but a majority of these kidneys come from living donors and only 5.6% from deceased donors, compared to 70% from the same source in Europe. When it comes to organs other than the kidney, the problem is even more obvious. On average, less than 1 liver transplant is performed pmp in Asia (83% from living donors) compared to 9.5 in Europe (1). Heart

transplantation, which depends solely on deceased donation, is extremely rare in Asia.

These harsh realities indicate that the crucial issue is the shortage of deceased donation in Asia. Many Asian countries lack deceased donor programmes and when available the number of donors is very small, ie in the range 0–4.9 pmp (1). In Europe, the range in most countries is 15–20 pmp and is over 25 in several countries (1). Bearing in mind that several transplants are performed from each deceased donor, the severe shortage of organs in Asia becomes obvious.

Several factors are responsible for the shortage of deceased donation in Asia, such as availability of resources and proper organisation but even countries with a high Human Development Index (HDI) such as Japan suffer from this shortage, indicating a cultural or religious problem. Of course, there is no shortage of potential deceased donors in hospitals but turning them into actual donors requires a donation culture which is presently lacking in most Asian countries.

# Overcoming organ shortage to achieve selfsufficiency

Pressures exerted over the past six years since the Dol have failed to put an end to illegal transplantation in Asia, and many activities continue underground and will not cease unless enough organs are available for patients in need (11). The only way to fulfil the demand for organs is by expanding the use of deceased donors. Despite the obstacles this may be achieved by the following means:

## 1. Laws and regulations

Many Asian countries still lack adequate legislation to allow or expand deceased donation and to protect specialists involved in the process (12). Compulsory referral of all possible cases of brain death in hospitals and presumed consent law (when every deceased is considered to be a donor unless he objected during his lifetime) have been effective in many European countries and may increase donors in Asia.

## 2. Transparency and fair allocation of organs

The public in many Asian countries may have problems in trusting authorities especially when it comes to looking after seriously ill patients in hospitals, declaring brain death, and equal distribution of organs. Hence, transparency and a fair organ allocation system are essential for a successful programme in order to gain public support especially in countries where public mistrust is common.

## 3. Adequate organisation and budget

Organ procurement is an important and demanding specialty, requiring special training of transplant coordinators and intensive care unit (ICU) staff on identification of possible donors, donor maintenance, family approach, and organ recovery. Many governments fail to realise the importance of organ procurement from the deceased, not only in saving and improving quality of life, but also in saving money spent on taking care of patients with end-stage organ failure. A budget

needs to be allocated by the state for this purpose and to provide facilities such as adequate offices, means of transport, and communication.

#### 4. Involving public media and religious authorities

Adverse media is devastating for any transplantation programme especially when they report illegal practices such as organ sale or publish stories on crimes committed to obtain organs. It affects public trust and people will be reluctant to donate organs to a corrupt system.

On the other hand, showing the public the humane aspect of transplantation and how organ donation can save the lives of children and adults will encourage people to support it. Religious leaders have great influence on public opinion in most Asian countries and their understanding and support is essential. Most religions encourage the saving of lives; but there is misunderstanding and divisions on the recognition of brain death (13).

## 5. Promote donation in schools

The development of a donation culture needs to be implemented at a young age. Many countries have been promoting donation and transplantation in school curricula in order to develop such a culture, which is presently missing in many Asian countries.

#### 6. Provide incentives and remove disincentives

Removing disincentives by reimbursing donors for any financial loss due to donation, such as wages lost due to sick leave after donor operations and covering transport and accommodation costs are accepted by the Dol (4) but providing monetary incentives to donors is prohibited (14).

Some countries such as Kuwait and Saudi Arabia achieved good deceased donation rates by providing financial support to donor families in need. In both countries there is a large expatriate population, most of whom are low-income workers and when they die, their families lose the little money they were receiving monthly and may not even be able to repatriate the body of their deceased to his home country. The governments in both countries cover the costs of repatriation and also provide the family with some financial support to help them manage for a while before finding an alternative source of income. The organs generated are distributed free of charge to patients on the waiting lists.

The proponents of such a system argue that this is different from inducing a living donor as the person is dead and you are providing support to a devastated family at a time of great need (15). Religious authorities also support this solidarity with poor donor families, although they object to inducing living donors.

However, this cash payment is debatable and contradicts the principles of the Dol and WHO. Offering fixed cash payment is considered as an unacceptable pressure on poor families to give consent, when many of them might refuse if the reward were not offered. Such an offer can be considered as coercion

similar to coercing a living person to donate an organ for money.

This model can be modified to provide humanitarian support to donor families, if needed, within an ethically acceptable framework, not including fixed cash payments. This could be done in the form of educational grants provided to the deceased's children to continue their education, or providing a long-term interest-free loan to allow the family to start a small business to sustain itself. This support can be provided and managed by charities.

# **Success stories**

Achieving self-sufficiency in transplantation in Asia is certainly not easy but there are countries that are moving fast towards this. A good example is Iran (16), a populated country with the same cultural, religious and socioeconomic background as many other Asian countries. There was hardly any deceased donation before the year 2000. After passing a law recognising brain death, and allowing organ procurement from the deceased, the rate of deceased organ donors jumped from less than 0.2 to over 10 pmp in 13 years and the rate is still rising (2).

The transplant programme in Namazi hospital in Shiraz, Iran, is a reflection of this success. With over 350 liver transplants every year (86% from deceased donors), it has become the largest liver transplant programme in the world. Since 2008, 92% of kidneys transplanted have been from deceased donors, the rest being from living related donors. The programme is based on altruistic donation (17). The programme achieved this by excellent organisation of organ procurement units, especially in Tehran, and support from the government, media, and religious leaders. The incentives provided to donor families are nonfinancial. The families of the deceased donors are honoured by the media and authorities, and the body of the donor is buried in a martyr's graveyard, considered a great honour in Iran. As a gesture of appreciation, families also receive priority in accessing health services.

This efficient model could work well in Asia and be effective in abolishing the black market for organs by providing life-saving organs for patients in need (18).

#### References

- 1. Global Observatory on Donation & Transplantation in collaboration with World Health Organization. Available from: http://www.transplant-observatory.org/pages/Data-Reports.aspx
- 2. International Registry in Organ Donation and Transplantation. Barcelona, Spain: IRODaT-DTI Foundation; 2014. Available from: http://www.irodat. org/?p=database
- 3. Jafarey A, Thomas G, Ahmad A, Srinivasan S. Asia's organ farms. *Indian J Med Ethics*. 2007 Apr–Jun;4(2):52–3.
- 4. Jha V. Paid transplants in India: the grim reality. *Nephrol Dial Transplant*. 2004 Mar;19(3):541–3.
- 5. Tibell A.The Transplantation Society's policy on interactions with China. *Transplantation*. 2007 Aug 15;84(3):292–94.
- 6. The Declaration of Istanbul. Available from: http://www. declarationofistanbul.org
- Danovitch GM, Chapman J, Capron AM, Levin A, Abbud-Filho M, Al Mousawi M, Bennett W, Budiani-Saberi D, Couser W, Dittmer I, Jha V, Lavee J, Martin D, Masri M, Naicker S, Takahara S, Tibell A, Shaheen F, Anantharaman V, Delmonico FL. Organ trafficking and transplant

tourism: the role of global professional ethical standards – the 2008 Declaration of Istanbul. *Transplantation*. 2013 Jun 15;95(11):1306–12. doi:10.1097/TP.0b013e318295ee7d

- Sixty-Third World Health Assembly. Human organ and tissue transplantation [Internet]. WHA63.22. 21 May 2010 [cited 2014 Jun 18]. Available from: http://www.who.int/transplantation/en
- Delmonico F, Dominguez-Gil M, Matesanz R, Noel L. A call for government accountability to achieve national self-sufficiency in organdonation and transplantation. *Lancet.* 2011 Oct 15;378(9800):1414–18. doi: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(11)61486-4.
- Rizvi S, Naqvi SA, Zafar MN, Hussain Z, Hashmi A, Hussain M, Akhtar SF, Ahmed E, Aziz T, Sultan G, Sultan S, Mehdi SH, Lal M, Ali B, Mubarak M, Faiq SM. A renal transplantation model for developing countries. *Am J Transplant*. 2011 Nov;11(11):2302–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03712.x.Epub 2011 Aug 22.
- Abraham G, Reddy YN, Amalorpavanathan J, Daniel D, Roy-Chaudhury P, Shroff S, Reddy Y. How deceased donor transplantation is impacting a decline in commercial transplantation – the Tamil Nadu experience. *Transplantation*. 2012 Apr 27;93(8):757–60. doi: 10.1097/ TP.0b013e3182469b91.

- 12. Bagheri A. Organ transplantation laws in Asian countries: a comparative study. *Transplant Proc.* 2005 Dec;37(10):4159–62.
- Hamdy S. Not quite dead: why Egyptian doctors refuse the diagnosis of death by neurological criteria. *Theor Med Bioeth*. 2013 Apr;34(2):147–60. doi: 10.1007/s11017-013-9245-5.
- Arnold R, Bartlett S, Bernat J, Colonna J, Dafoe D, Dubler N, Gruber S, Kahn J, Luskin R, Nathan H, Orloff S, Prottas J, Shapiro R, Ricordi C, Youngner S, Delmonico FL. Financial incentives for cadaver organ donation: an ethical reappraisal. *Transplantation*. 2002 Apr 27;73(8):1361–7.
- Wu X, Fang Q. Financial compensation for deceased organ donation in China. *J Med Ethics*. 2013 Jun;39(6):378–9. doi: 10.1136/medethics-2012-101037. Epub 2013 Jan 15.
- 16. Ghods AJ.The history of organ donation and transplantation in Iran. *Exp Clin Transplant*. 2014 Mar;12 Suppl 1:38–41.
- 17. Einollahi B. Cadaveric kidney transplantation in Iran: behind the Middle Eastern countries? *Iran J Kidney Dis.* 2008 Apr;2(2):55–6.
- Broumand B, Delmonico FL. Commendable developments in deceased organ donation and transplantation in Iran. *Transplantation*. 2013 Nov 15;96(9):765–6. doi: 10.1097/01.tp.0000436099.27866.30

# Deceased donor renal transplantation and the disruptive effect of commercial transplants: the experience of Oman

#### MOHSIN N1, AL-BUSAIDY Q1, AL-MARHUBY H2, AL LAWATI J3, DAAR AS 4

<sup>1</sup>Oman Transplantation Programme, Ministry of Health and Sultan Qaboos University, Department of Nephrology, Muscat, OMAN <sup>2</sup>Oman Transplantation Programme, Ministry of Health, Muscat, OMAN <sup>3</sup> Former Director, Non-Communicable Diseases Department, Ministry of Health, Muscat, OMAN, <sup>4</sup> Dalla Lana School of Public Health and Department of Surgery, and Sandra Rotman Center, UHN/ University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, CANADA. Author for correspondence: Nabil Mohsin e-mail: nabilmohsin@gmail.com

### Abstract

The Oman Renal Transplantation Program was established in 1988 as a joint venture between Sultan Qaboos University and the Ministry of Health. It began with both living related donor (LRD) and deceased donor (DD) transplants. Over the next nine years, while the LRD programme progressed relatively well, there were only thirteen DD transplants. Two of the DD kidneys were obtained from overseas via an active collaboration with the Euro-transplant organisation, and one DD kidney was obtained from Saudi Arabia within the Gulf Cooperative Council exchange programme. The rest of the DD kidneys were obtained in Oman. The Omani DD programme, although it was a pioneering effort in the Gulf region at the time, was not entirely sustainable. In this paper we focus on the challenges we encountered. Among the major challenges was the absence of resources to establish a dedicated DD programme and particularly the failure to develop a cadre of dedicated transplant coordinators.

## Background

End-stage renal failure is managed by dialysis or transplantation, and patients have a right to them where these modalities can be provided. Because of the almost universal shortage of donors, most successful programmes depend on both related donors (either living related donors (LRD), or living unrelated donors (LUD) and deceased donors (DD). In most developing countries, it has been difficult to establish DD programmes because that requires a huge amount of government support, not least by providing the legal framework and establishing brain death criteria as constituting death - the latter to be done unequivocally, with the population being aware and participating in the process. In some countries, there has been, for a long time, a lack of clarity on this issue, based often on religious or cultural interpretations. In Oman, we did develop transplant regulations in 1994 that were endorsed by formal ministerial decrees. Though the civil authorities have accepted the brain death criteria, the religious authorities have not yet publicly accepted them. As a result, although organs have been retrieved from deceased persons on rare occasions, the situation has become equivocal. Self-sufficiency in organs for transplantation is not possible at the moment without an active DD programme. The absence of such a programme will ultimately lead to the flourishing of disruptive transplantations which include rampant commercial transplants in neighbouring countries, and on rare occasions, transplants from executed prisoners in countries such as China.

## The Omani experience

The Oman Renal Transplantation Program was established in 1988 as a joint venture between the two major academic and service institutions of the country, namely Sultan Qaboos University and the Ministry of Health. Transplantations were performed using both DD and LRD. Relationship was defined by blood or marriage. We did not, and still do not, accept LUD for fear of hidden commercialism, although most developed countries have now accepted this mode of donation with proper ethical and legal measures (1–4). This policy may